ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
15th July, 2002

Meeting commenced:
1.30 p.m.
"
ended:
5.09 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup - in the Chair

Councillors Broughton, Cullen, Eglin, A.K. Holt, Judge, Payne, B.P. Murphy, Salmon, Wilkinson and Wordsworth
22.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Smyth and Councillor Warner (invitee).

23.
MR. R. HUNTINGTON

The Chairman welcomed Mr. Huntington from the District Audit to his first meeting of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee.

24.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 17th June, 2002, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record subject to an amendment to Minute 12 - Apologies for Absence, to include the name of Councillor A.K. Holt.

25.
MATTERS ARISING

Minute 20 - Briefing Document for Environmental Scrutiny Members 

Councillor Cullen requested information with regard to whether arrangements had been made to visit Tameside Council to look at how the services relating to graffiti removal and derelict land operated.

Mr. Peter Kidd indicated that he had contacted Tameside Council and it was hoped that a visit would be arranged in September, 2002.

RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

26.
ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY WORKPLAN 
Mr. Peter Kidd submitted (a) an updated workplan for the Environmental Scrutiny Committee which contained details of forthcoming reports to be considered at future meetings and (b) the City Council's Forward Plan of key decisions which were proposed to be made during the four month period commencing on 5th June, 2002.

Mr. P. Kidd reported that in relation to (a) the pavement construction policy and charging for the construction of vehicle access crossings, discussions would be held with Mr. Paul Mallinder of the Development Services Directorate, (b) the Arms Length Housing Management, the Director of Housing Services will be invited to attend the meeting of the Scrutiny Committee to be held in September, 2002, (c) a Corporate Strategy for Homelessness, it was envisaged that the strategy would be completed in December, 2002/January, 2003 and (d) the reality checks, agreement had now been reached with Fuji Film to supply the disposable cameras which would enable Members to identify areas of concern during August/September, 2002.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the workplan and Forward Plan of decisions be noted.



(2) THAT Mr. Kidd organise a visit for two/three Members of the Committee in September, 2002, to Salford Central Station and other railway stations which were the cause of some concern.

27.
RAIL INVESTMENT STRATEGY
Mr. Roy Chapman of the Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Executive gave a presentation on the Rail Investment Strategy, the main points of which were as follows:-

· Rail Investment Strategy for Greater Manchester - Can We Do Better?

· The Vision.

*
To increase rail use and improve value for money with a network based on stations that were community assets and gateways in safe, reliable and seamless rail travel.

· Goal and Objectives.

· The Context.

*
Government Ten Year Plan.

*
SRA Strategic Plan.

*
Local Transport Plan.

*
District Initiatives and Aspirations.

* Refranchising.

*
Wider Planning Issues.

*
Greater Manchester Rail Plan - Must Embrace Regional and Local Needs.

· A Greater Manchester Rail Plan.

*
Improve Existing Stations.

*
Build Selected New Stations.

*
Invest in Rolling Stock.

*
Integrate with Any Future Park and Ride Strategy.

*
Improve Integration, Accessibility, Information, Safety and Security.

*
Improve Day to Day Delivery and Management.

*
Timescales.

· Rail Plan 1 - Existing Stations.

*
Current Situation.

*
Small Station Syndrome.

*
TOC and Railtrack Solutions.

*
Stakeholder Solutions.

*
What "Good" Looks Like.

*
What Passenger Thinks and Wants.

· Rail Plan 1 - Stations - Step 1.

*
Modern Facilities at Stations.

*
59 Stations to be Upgraded.

*
Delivery in Three Years.

· Rail Plan 1 - Stations - Step 2.

*
Challenges and Opportunities.


+
MFAS Plus.


+ 
Local Initiatives.


+
Community Rail Partnership.


+ 
District Gateway Stations.


+
Route Strategies.


+
Timescale Seven Years.

· Rail Plan 2 - New Stations.

*
Challenges and Opportunities.


+
Rail Network is Comprehensive.


+
Existing Stations are Mostly Well Planned.


+
Research Results Do Not Support New Stations.


+
High Construction Costs.


+
Very Few May Go Ahead.

· Rail Plan 3 - Rolling Stock.

*
Challenges and Opportunities.


+
A Mixed Fleet.


+
Varied Quality, Quantity and Reliability Leading to Certain Problems.

· Rail Plan - Rolling Stock.

*
Options.


+
Obtain Additional Stock.


+
Upgrade Existing Stock.


+ 
Obtain New Stock.

· Rail Plan 4 - Park and Ride.

*
Challenges and Opportunities.


+
Research Underway.


+
Lower Level Schemes.


+
Partnership Solutions.

· Rail Plan 5 - Improve Integration, Accessibility, Safety and Security.

*
Challenges and Opportunities.


+
Build on Success - Integrate Etc.


+
Land Use Policies - Station Development Areas.


+
Environmental Issues (Example Sustainability).


+
Safety and Security, Information Facilities Etc.

· Rail Plan 6 - Improve Day to Day Delivery and Management.

*
Challenges and Opportunities.


+
Refranchising.


+
Retaining PSR Yet Developing Demand.


+
Monitoring - Operations - Punctuality and Reliability.

· The Rail Plan - Funding Routes.

*
Modern Facilities at Stations.

*
Rail Passenger Partnership.

*
Rail Performance Fund.

*
LTP.

*
Transport Infrastructure Fund.

+
Other Sources of Funding.

+
SRA.

· The Rail Plan - Consultation.

*
District and Industry Consultation Underway.

Reference was made to (a) the poor quality/condition of trains and train stations, (b) the need for the information provided to be improved, (c) privatisation which it was considered had led to the provision of a poor quality service, (d) whether the PTE had the power to persuade private companies to make improvements to the service, (e) the need for security to be improved which would enable people to feel safe at train stations, (f) whether signs could be provided at local train stations which identified who should be contacted if rail users were dissatisfied with the service and (g) which stations in Salford would receive MFAS.

Mr. Chapman reported that (i) in relation to the size of train used and the frequency, there was a need to target problems in an attempt to identify a service which would operate to meet the public's need (ii) it was proposed that work on Salford's Central Station would commence in August, 2002, (iii) proposals were in place to improve the information provided at train stations, (iv) the PTE had limited powers with regard to instructing private operators to improve the service, (iv) although 59 stations were to be upgraded this excluded those which were unstaffed, (v) communication with private companies had improved, (vi) information with regard to the stations in Salford which would receive MFAS was available and it was proposed to visit those stations included to identify the improvements needed.

The Chairman indicated that two/three Members of the Committee would be visiting train stations during September, 2002, which would enable them to focus on the action required.

RESOLVED:
THAT Mr. Chapman be thanked for an informative presentation.

28.
REVIEW OF SCRUTINY COMMISSION ON CLEANLINESS
Mr. Dave Robinson of the Environmental Services Directorate gave a presentation on the Review of the Scrutiny Commission on Cleanliness, the main points of which were as follows:-

· A Cleaner Salford.

*
Scrutiny Commission Set Up in 1997.

*
Objectives.

*
Report Produced which Contained 14 Key Issues and Recommendations.

*
Five Years Passed and What Achieved.

*
Pride in the Job.


+
Uniforms.


+
Training.


+ 
"Life of Grime".


*
Area Cleaning.


+
Three Weekly Frequency for Residential Roads.


+
Weekly Schedule for Mains/Semi Mains.


+
Enhanced Night Service.


+
All Strategically Placed Litter Bins Emptied Daily.


*
Action Against Offenders.


+
Dog Fouling (Of Land) Act Implemented in April, 2002.


+
Litter Enforcement.


*
Co-ordination of Services.


+
Environmental Maintenance Consists of:-



>
Refuse Collection.



>
Street Cleansing.



>
Grounds Maintenance.


+
Generic Environmental Co-ordinators/Managers.


*
Education and Information.


+
Salford Pride - Schools.


+
Regular Attendance at Community Meetings.


+
Use of the Media.


*
Communication.


+
Call Centre - "One Stop Shop".


+
Stickers on Wheeled Bins.


+
Street Cleansing Calendar.



*
Improving Services to the Public.


+
Refuse Collection.



>
Four Day Week.



>
Reduction in Missed Bins.


+
Street Cleansing.



>
Minimum Three Weekly Frequency.



>
Increased Mechanisation.



>
Increased Hours of Service.



>
Additional Litter Bins.


+
Street Cleansing - Parked Cars



>
Street Cleansing Calendar.



>
Enhanced Night Service.



>
Further Work to be Done.


*
Extra Funding.


+
SRB5/SRB2.


+
NDC.


+
Partnerships.


*
Monitoring Officers.


+
Generic Environmental Co-ordinators.


+
Litter Enforcement Officers.


*
Shopkeepers.


+
Planning Section.


+
Litter Enforcement.


*
Langworthy Area.


+
Improvements.


+
Other Affected Areas.


*
The Role of Other Directorates.


+
Regular Liaison Meetings.



>
Housing.



>
Development Services.


+
Best Value Reviews.



>
Drainage.



>
Weed Control.


*
Review Mechanism.


+
Performance Indicators.


+
Best Value Review.


+
Consultation.



>
Internally.



>
Externally.

Reference was made to (a) the best crew award, (b) recognised improvements in the service, (c) weed control in passageways in Walkden which had been proposed for July, 2002, (d) litter created around schools, (e) the lack of clarity with regard to charging for the removal of graffiti and whether the local authority could enforce the removal of graffiti on private dwellings and (f) how improvements to the service had been achieved.


Mr. Robinson reported that (i) the best crew award had not yet been pursued as there 

was a need to identify an appropriate reward, (ii) officers from Salford Pride did attend schools to provide education on the importance of not dropping litter which involved the use of litter picking equipment for children to use, (iii) Trash Media had agreed to provide litter bins at schools however for such a provision it was proposed that headteachers be contacted to ensure that messages with regard to dropping litter were communicated to the pupils, (iv) problems relating to graffiti removal were currently being discussed as there was only one team responsible for carrying out the work and there was a need to engage Greater Manchester Police in an attempt to prevent graffiti in the first instance and (v) investigations were carried out with regard to how services were provided and improvements were then identified.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Mr. Robinson be thanked for an informative presentation.





(2) THAT Mr. Robinson investigate the comments raised in relation to the weed control in passageways in Walkden.





(3) THAT the Street Cleansing Calendar be circulated to all Members of the Committee in relation to their respective wards.

29.
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS RESULTS FOR 2001/2002
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the results of the nationally set Best Value Performance Indicators for the year 2001/2002.

Reference was made to (a) the inappropriate wording used for the Best Value Performance Indicator 99a - Road Safety - Pedestrians Killed, Seriously Injured and Slight Injuries Per 100,000 population, (b) whether the allocation for cycling in the Local Transport Plan had been spent, (c) inadequate public information with regard to road closures, (d) Best Value Performance Indicator No. 156 - Authority Building Open to the Public Accessible by Disabled, with specific reference to those buildings which complied.

Mr. Paul Mallinder of the Development Services Directorate reported that the Local Transport Plan was now more flexible and the City Council had made a decision to use the spending allocation on other issues which may affect the progress on the cycling projects.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.





(2) THAT the publicity arrangements with regard to road closures be investigated.





(3) THAT a list of buildings which complied with Best Value Performance Indicator No. 156 be circulated to all Members of the Committee.

30.
PROPERTY PERFORMANCE - LOCAL AND NATIONAL


PERFORMANCE INDICATORS
The Director of Development Services submitted a report (a) containing details of the performance against targets for the Local Property Performance Indicators established as part of the Phase 1 Best Value Review of Property, and the performance in relation to the DTLR National Performance Indicators where no targets had yet been set and (b) which concluded that in relation to the Local Performance Indicators some 

performance was on target whilst in other cases it was not and that to make further significant progress, the satellite offices would be need to be identified and established.

Reference was made to (a) how the condition of a building was measured objectively, and (b) disabled access.

Mr. Steve Durbar of the Development Services Directorate reported that in relation to how the condition of a building was measured, the premises would be divided into key components and a criteria had been established by which it should be judged.

Mr. Paul Mallinder of the Development Services Directorate reported that in relation to disabled access, building managers had been consulted with regard to the number of disabled people using their premises each week and a decision was made that improvements be made to those locations where the most need had been identified rather than concentrating on just improving the performance indicator.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the performance in relation to the Local Performance Indicators be noted.





(2) THAT the performance in relation to the National Performance Indicators which would act as baseline data for future comparison be noted.





(3) THAT the changes proposed in relation to the Performance Indicators as set out in section 10 of the report be approved.





(4) THAT a report containing details of performance in relation to space standards in new or newly refurbished buildings and excellence in facilities management be submitted at the next meeting of the Committee to be held in September, 2002.

31.
FLOODING - BOOTHSTOWN
The Chairman reported that he had received a request from Councillor Bob Boyd for a special meeting of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee to be held following recent flooding in Boothstown.


RESOLVED:
THAT a special meeting of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee be held in September, 2002, at an appropriate venue in Boothstown at which all appropriate agencies would be invited.
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